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Memo to: The Climate Club v 20 January 1990
From: Walt Roberts

Provocation No. 297 
A Bi-National Research Park in the Bering Strait

The Soviet Union and the U.S. are considering creating a jointly 
administered "Beringian Heritage" Park in land areas of the Seward Peninsula 
and the adjacent Soviet landmass. The plan encompasses millions of acres of 
natural preserve on both sides of the Bering Strait. Within this region 
joint teams of ecologists, botanists, archeologists and other scientists 
will, if the plans come to fruition, "promote the protection, understanding 
and enjoyment of the common heritage of Beringia." Just ten days ago an 
agreement was made to consider such a plan by V. G. Sokolovsky, Deputy 
Chairman of the Soviet State Committee for the Protection of the Environment 
and Manuel Lujan, Jr., U.S. Secretary of the Interior.

This is exciting news to me. Eighteen or twenty years ago I drew up a 
plan for a proposed US/USSR Bi-National Research Park with very similar 
objectives. Robert 0. Anderson and I took the plan to the Soviet Union in 
about 1972 or perhaps a year or so earlier, when we were there for 
environmental discussions with Soviet colleagues. We then proposed that the 
Research Park go into negotiations between Nixon and Breznev in their coming 
Summit meeting, as a move to advance detente in a strongly symbolic way, and 
at the same time serve inportant environmental science goals at modest cost 
to both nations. I had noted the the close mirror-symmetry of the Chukchi 
Peninsula and the Seward Peninsula, and had been told of the likeness of the 
vegetation, animal life, birds, aquatic life on both sides of the Strait. I 
knew that some species of polar mammals, like whales, polar bears and 
walruses migrate in modem times freely across the closed political barrier.
I knew that the rich wildlife was inadequately studied, and offered a fertile 
domain for new research. Why not do it jointly, Bob Anderson and I felt.

I had visited the Seward Peninsula, flying in my own Beech Baron to 
places like Nome and Shishmaref, and I had seen the coast of Russia as I flew 
near Wales the closest US mainland to the USSR which was a mere 90 degree 
left turn and twenty minute flight away.

One of my Inuit friends, Ron Senungetuk, who once accompanied me on a 
trip to Shishmaref told me of the long familial and cultural ties of the 
peoples of both sides of the Strait. I knew from reading how, before the 
borders were closed, families from both sides would gather for festivals, 
sharing experiences and goods, and speaking their common tongue. I knew that 
the indigenous peoples practised kindred trades, including reindeer herding 
and subsistence hunting. I also was aware that in this region was the great 
land bridge from the Asian to American continent across which Native 
Americans presumably migrated from Asia at some distant past age, when the 
ocean heights were lower.

I envisioned that a region be blocked out on both sides of the Strait 
for a Research Park to which easy access would be possible by teams of 
scientists from both nations, free to travel back and forth without visa 
restrictions or red tape. I suggested that summer research canp facilities 
and a small plane airstrip be established on both sides where scientists 
could gather to plan and execute common scientific studies. Managers of the 
facilities on each side, I suggested, could canmmicate by short wave,
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satellite, or even microwave relays. They could arrange joint meetings and 
seminars at short notice on scientific matters of common interest.

The land areas now proposed for the Park differ somewhat from those I 
envisioned. I had proposed that the nearest territories be encorrpassed, 
extending perhaps some 50 miles inland on both sides. No matter. The basic 
concept for the Research Park seems similar to the earlier concept. Bob's 
and my proposal did not gain acceptance back in the 1970s, probably because 
of the higher US/USSR tensions. Now, with perestroika and glasnost, and with 
the surging world interest in environmental protection, perhaps the time has 
come for a Bi-National Research Park between the US and its geographically 
closest neighbor save for Canada and Mexico.

* * * * *
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